Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Regular Meeting/Organizational Meeting
December 8, 2005 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session and an Organizational Meeting at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, December 8, 2005.
Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Alice Mabe, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilman (elect) Woody Faulk, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk Vicky Brooks, Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson, and Town Attorney Bobby Griffin.
Absent:
Councilman Henry Blythe. 
Visitors:
Union County Clerk of Superior Court Tripp Helms and Jenni LeBlanc.
1.
Opening 
A.
With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of December 8, 2005 to order at 7:31 p.m.
B. 
Councilwoman Critz provided the invocation.
C.
Pledge of Allegiance

D.
Mayor Becker noted that Councilman Blythe was not present.  A plaque has been ordered for Councilman Blythe thanking him for six years of service to the Mineral Springs Town Council.  The plaque will be mailed to Councilman Blythe when it is received.  
E.
Mayor Becker explained that a public hearing had been scheduled for tonight to consider text amendments to the zoning/subdivision ordinances; however, the ad was inadvertently not published in a timely manner.  
F.
Mayor Becker explained that this item was not on the agenda, but since it was old business it would need to be added.  Town Clerk Vicky Brooks had advised Mayor Becker that during the November meeting the council adopted two text amendments to the zoning ordinance (constituting an ordinance action) and a mutual aid agreement (constituting a contract).  Both of those items require a two-thirds majority of the entire town council for passage on the first reading.  At the first reading in November only three council members were present to vote; in order to comply with the General Statutes a second reading must be done for a proper vote.  Mayor Becker requested that the council make a motion to place those items on the agenda in order to vote on a second reading.  Councilwoman Neill made a motion to place those three items on the agenda for voting a second reading and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Cureton, Critz, Mabe, and Neill 

Nays: None 

Mayor Becker explained that this is basically a second reading of the text amendment for the operating hours of convenience stores, the text amendment about the definition of auto sales/restriction of auto sales in a residential zone and the mutual aid agreement as presented by Union County Emergency Management.   Mayor Becker further explained that three council members voted “for” those items at the November meeting.  

Councilwoman Neill commented that the items were discussed at length at the November meeting.  Councilwoman Neill made a motion to place the items on the agenda and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Cureton, Critz, Mabe, and Neill 

Nays: None 

F1.
Consideration of a Text Amendment to the Zoning Ordinance Governing the Hours of Operation for Convenience Stores – second reading
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adopt the text amendment to the Zoning Ordinance governing the hours of operation for convenience stores and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Cureton, Critz, Mabe, and Neill 

Nays: None 

F2.
Consideration of a Text Amendment to Customary Home Occupation in the Zoning Ordinance – second reading

· Councilwoman Mabe made a motion to adopt the text amendment to the Zoning Ordinance regarding Customary Home Occupations and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Cureton, Critz, Mabe, and Neill 

Nays: None 

F3.
Consideration of a North Carolina Statewide Emergency Management Mutual Aid and Assistance Agreement – second reading

· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to adopt the North Carolina Statewide Emergency Management Mutual Aid and Assistance Agreement and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Cureton, Critz, Mabe, and Neill 

Nays: None 

2.
Approval of the Regular Meeting Minutes from November 10, 2005 
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the November 10, 2005 minutes as written and Councilwoman Neill seconded.   The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Cureton, Critz, Mabe, and Neill 

Nays: None 

3.
Organizational Meeting
A.  
Town Clerk Vicky Brooks read the certified vote totals for the Town of Mineral Springs from the Union County Board of Elections as follows: MAYOR – Frederick Becker = 385, Henry Blythe = 260, Write-In = 1.  COUNCIL – Charles Bowden = 177, Jerry Countryman = 427, Janet Critz = 390, O.W. Faulk = 379, Jerry S. Winchester = 286, Write-In = 4.
B.  
Mayor Becker explained that Mr. Woody Faulk has notified the planning board and the mayor of his wishes to resign his seat on the planning board.  Mayor Becker asked the town council to make a motion to accept the resignation.  Councilwoman Neill made a motion to accept Mr. Faulk’s resignation from the Planning Board and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Cureton, Critz, Mabe, and Neill 

Nays: None 

C.  
Union County Clerk of Superior Court Tripp Helms swore in Frederick Becker III as Mayor, and Gerald Countryman, Janet Critz, and O. W. Faulk as council members of the Town of Mineral Springs.  
D.  
Mayor Becker explained that the position of Mayor Pro Tempore is largely an honorary position; however, the one specific duty is to chair the meeting in the absence of the mayor.  This decision is completely the council’s decision, Mayor Becker noted.  Councilwoman Cureton nominated Councilman Countryman.  Councilwoman Mabe commented that she honored Mr. Countryman, but he had the opportunity to be Mayor Tempore once before; therefore she wanted to nominate Councilwoman Critz.  Councilman Countryman made a motion to close the nominations and Councilman Faulk seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 

Ayes: Countryman, Cureton, Critz, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill 

Nays: None 

Councilwoman Critz commented that she would be honored to serve in this capacity.  Councilman Countryman felt that it was appropriate to give each council member the opportunity to serve in the capacity of Mayor Pro Tem and since he has had that opportunity he requested that his name be removed from the nominations.    Mayor Becker noted that there was one nominee (Janet Critz) left on the floor and requested a show of hands for those in favor of Councilwoman Critz serving as Mayor Pro Tem.  There was a unanimous vote of the council.   
4.
Public Comments  

· The town council heard no comments from the public.
5.
 Tax Collector’s Report 

· Libby Andrews-Henson reported on the tax collections for the month of November 2005.  The 1999 tax report showed no additional collections.   Total tax collected is $25,500.34 with a balance due of $219.08 on 14 properties.  A list of the 1999 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2000 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $34,166.16 with a balance due of $255.07 on 22 properties.   A list of the 2000 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2001 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $36,397.99 with a balance due of $294.19 on 29 properties.  A list of the 2001 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2002 tax report showed additional collections of $3.36.  Total tax collected is $36,104.08 with a balance due of $872.65 on 51 properties.  A list of the 2002 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2003 tax report showed additional collections $89.00 of which $37.10 were late fees/advertisement leaving the actual tax collected $51.90.  Total tax collected is $34,205.97 with a balance due of $637.59 on 51 properties.   A list of the 2003 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2003 annexation tax report showed no additional collections.   Total tax collected is $818.09 with a balance due of $142.66 on 29 properties.  A list of the 2003 annexation property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2004 tax report showed additional collections of $163.50 of which $33.21 was late fees/advertisement leaving the actual tax collected $130.29.  Total tax collected is $41,035.94 with a balance due of $1,833.54 on 122 properties.  A list of the 2004 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2005 tax report showed additional collections of $18,445.71 of which $531.65 was duplicate payments/ over payment leaving the actual tax collected $17,914.06.  Total tax collected is $22,455.72 with a balance due of $27,339.20 on 695 properties. 
· Councilwoman Mabe made a motion to approve the tax reports and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None
· Libby Andrews-Henson reported that there was a 2005 property tax release for Tim Wolfe at 5401 Old Waxhaw/Monroe Road in the amount $28.12.  The County corrected the listing.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to make the correction and authorize the release and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None
6.
 Finance Officer’s Report
· Mayor Becker reported that the November cash flow report showed the usual duplicate property tax receipts (which will be going back), $3,117 in cable franchise payments, and $17,000-plus in property taxes for a total income of $26,598.79.   Total expenditures were $12,869.65, which includes a capital outlay under beautification for the installation of electric boxes on the utility poles for the lighted decorations.  The Excel spreadsheet shows that we are well within budget on all expenditure categories and the revenue summary shows that we are just scratching the surface; there is a lot more to come in.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the finance report and Councilwoman Mabe seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None
· Mayor Becker explained that under General Statutes a budget amendment can be adopted anytime by the governing board.  The town is incurring fees for legal defense for litigation before the town.  To date the town has been billed approximately $6,000 for this litigation against the town.  The budgeted amount for legal fees is less than that amount.  Mayor Becker felt that at this time the council needs to adopt a budget amendment in the amount of $10,000 to go into the legal account in order to pay the balance of the amount owed to Clark, Griffin, and McCollum as well as to have a cushion for future billings on this matter.  The budget amendment is to take $10,000 from Capital Outlay and put it into Attorney.  Councilman Faulk made a motion to approve the budget amendment and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None
· The budget amendment is as follows:

STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE BUDGET OF THE TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

FOR THE FISCAL YEAR 2004-2005

O-2005-03


WHEREAS, NC G.S. 159-15 authorizes a municipal governing board to amend the annual budget ordinance at any time after the ordinance’s adoption;


NOW, THEREFORE BE IT ORDAINED by the Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, the following:


SECTION 1. 
Appropriations and Amounts. Amendment #2004-01:

	INCREASE
	
	
	DECREASE
	

	Attorney
	$10.000
	
	Capital Outlay
	$10,000

	
	
	
	
	

	Total
	$10,000
	
	Total
	$10,000



SECTION 2. 
Effective Date. This ordinance is effective upon adoption.


ADOPTED this 8th day of December, 2005.  Witness my hand and official seal:

______________________________
Frederick Becker III, Mayor

Attest:

___________________________________

Vicky A. Brooks, Clerk

· Councilman Faulk noted that the explanation for the budget amendment should be that the town had to over spend for the “budgeted” amount on attorney fees.
7.
Catawba Lands Conservancy Presentation of Plaque
· Ms. Jenni LeBlanc represented Catawba Lands Conservancy (CLC) in the presentation of a corporate award to the Town of Mineral Springs; Ms. LeBlanc commented that the CLC is happy to have Mineral Springs as a public partner.  The CLC is the local land trust serving the surrounding six counties; Mineral Springs is the only township in the six counties that is being served by the CLC that is a corporate partner, which is very impressive.   Ms. LeBlanc stated that the CLC is in awe of Mineral Springs’ leadership; it is a very progressive town and what the council does for conservation and citizens by believing in open space as well as clean air/water.  The CLC feels fortunate to look at Mineral Springs as an ambassador for conservancy and for their cause.  The CLC has approximately 6,000 acres in perpetuity now.   

· Ms. LeBlanc presented an award to Mineral Springs.  Mayor Becker accepted the award and commented that he was honored to accept the award on behalf of the Town of Mineral Springs.  Mayor Becker added that Mineral Springs as an entity has a long/intimate relationship with the CLC in the form of Mineral Springs residents Bill and Carrington Price that have 200 acres of land placed in a conservation easement, which also is used annually for the Queens Cup Steeplechase event that is solely for the benefit of the CLC.  Mayor Becker added that while he was honored to accept the award on behalf of Mineral Springs it was really on behalf of everybody that is a resident of Mineral Springs, because when the town gives grants/monies to the CLC it is the taxpayers’ money that is supporting the town in making the conservation donations.       
8.
Consideration of Appointing Council Members as Delegate/Alternate Delegate to Centralina Council of Governments
· Mayor Becker explained that the Centralina Council of Governments (COG) has numerous missions in the region; Mineral Springs is a member of COG.    They have a dinner meeting approximately every two and a half months; every member is required to appoint a delegate/alternate delegate to attend the meeting.  Councilman Faulk volunteered to be the COG delegate.  Councilman Countryman made a motion to accept Councilman Faulk as the COG delegate and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None
· Councilwoman Mabe volunteered to be the COG alternate delegate.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to accept Councilwoman Mabe as the COG alternate delegate and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

  
Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None
9.
Discussion on Recruiting New Planning Board Members 
· Mayor Becker explained that earlier in the meeting the council accepted a planning board resignation and there are three terms that will expire in January 2006.  Generally in the past we have placed an article in the newsletter to advertise the opening.  Councilwoman Mabe suggested advertising in the Enquirer-Journal.  Councilwoman Critz commented that the Mineral Springs community would be more specifically targeted by the newsletter and a postcard.  Councilwoman Neill made a motion to notify residents by using a postcard and the newsletter and Councilman Faulk seconded.  The motion was amended to have the postcard state that the application must be returned by January 5, 2006 and the applicant would need to appear at the January 12, 2006 town council meeting.   The motion passed unanimously as follows:   
Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None
10.
Closed Session
· Mayor Becker requested that the council make a motion to consider going into closed session to consult with Attorney’s Griffin and McCollum about the matter of Bingham Holdings, LLC et al versus the Town of Mineral Springs in accordance with NCGS 143-318.11 (a)(3).   Councilwoman Critz made a motion to go into closed session for that purpose and Councilwoman Cureton seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None



· Councilwoman Mabe made a motion to close the closed session and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None
· Mayor Becker announced that we were back in open session and the public was invited back in.  Mayor Becker also announced that the council did authorize the attorneys to file a notice of appeal to the North Carolina Court of Appeals on the legal matter.
11.
Update on Releasing a Section of Land from the Monroe-Mineral Springs Annexation Agreement 
· Mayor Becker reported that the agenda packet includes reports and minutes of the annexation committee meeting.  The important points are that it can only be annexed by Monroe (not Mineral Springs) and only if Mineral Springs releases it; now that Mr. Raley and the City of Monroe’s Engineering Department have been researching utility service it is very difficult for the city to provide sewer to that site; however there is county sewer available closer than Monroe’s.  Mr. Raley may want to stay in Union County at this point; however that is up to Mr. Raley and Mineral Springs will wait for a response from him before proceeding any further.            

12.
Adequate Public Facilities
· Councilwoman Critz commented that she had given each council member a handout, which is an overview of the Adequate Public Facilities Ordinance workshop that she attended.  It is just preliminary; data will be given out at the January workshop from the outside group that has been contracted to work with the county.  Councilwoman Critz commented that the overview of their goals is good, but she thought their expectations were a little off in that they are underestimating some of the needs of the county.  At this point there are a lot of different directions that the data analysis can take them.  Councilwoman Critz noted that the next meeting will be January 17, 2006 and she will report again in February.   
13.
Consideration of Attendance to the Essentials of Municipal Governments Program
· Mayor Becker reported that there are funds budgeted for anyone who wishes to attend the program.   Councilman Faulk, Councilwoman Critz, and Councilwoman Cureton expressed their desire to attend the program.  Mayor Becker asked that council members make sure that they get their registration to Ms. Brooks on time.     
14.
Consideration of Re-Calling a Public Hearing for ZO/SO Text Amendments and Calling for a Public Hearing on a Conditional Use Permit
· Mayor Becker announced that the council needs to call for a public hearing for the statutory/clarification text amendments to the zoning/subdivision ordinances as well as a conditional use permit public hearing.  Councilman Faulk made a motion to call for the public hearings on January 12, 2006 at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department at 7:30 p.m.  for the text amendments/conditional use permit and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None
15.
Other Business 

· Councilwoman Mabe commented that the council should consider changing the terms for the mayor from two years to four years, because of the stress and cost of running every two years.  Mayor Becker suggested that it be put on a future agenda.  Councilwoman Critz asked if Ms. Brooks could get some statistics of other communities in North Carolina for mayoral terms.    

· Councilwoman Critz reminded the council of the UNCC presentation on December 13, 2005.  They will be presenting basically what is their final exam of this process; between January and March 15th they will hire several students from the group to compile the information in usable forms, which will be presented to the town by March 15th.  The council might want to consider (in order to be more prepared) in January to have a workshop for some discussion on what has been presented and how it could be used.  After some discussion there was a consensus of the council to have a special meeting with the planning board at their January meeting.  
· Councilwoman Neill suggested table drapes.  Councilwoman Critz is working on it.  
· Councilman Faulk commented that he was really pleased to be involved; glad he won the election (had a lot of good supporters).  Councilman Faulk committed to the council that he would have an open mind.  “I look forward to working together so we can be cohesive and do the right things for Mineral Springs.  We’re not always going to agree, but I hope we will always agree as we walk out to agree to disagree and that’s it and we go back to the next meeting and do the business.  I’m open too, y’all know my phone number.  We have to stay within all the open meeting laws, but when there is a question of anything, just ask it and let’s talk it through if we need to”, Councilman Faulk said.     
· Councilwoman Cureton commented that she had brought some curb people here to vote, but if you look in the book they have zero people there.  Mayor Becker thought that when the votes are certified they roll them into the proper precincts as regular votes.  Mayor Becker suggested that Councilwoman Cureton check with Vickie Deese at the Board of Elections.    
16.
Adjournment 
· Councilwoman Mabe made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None
· The meeting was adjourned at   9:35 p.m.
· The next scheduled meeting will be at 7:30 p.m. on January 12, 2006 at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.  

Respectfully submitted by:

_______________________________

__________________________



Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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